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Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 9th October 2018 in the Village Hall Club Room
Present:  Cllrs J Smith (Chairman), S Mash, P Venning, G Parkin, A Lloyd-Smith, L Brown, C Sykes, Borough Councillor M Burgess, PCSO Kate Richards, Community Warden Jo Vos, 6 members of the public and Mrs Y Osborne (Clerk).
3856.
(i) Declaration by Members of any Interest, Pecuniary or Other than Pecuniary, in accordance with the Council's Code of Conduct and its Guide to the Declaration Councillors' Interests and related matters; Cllr Parkin, pecuniary interest in agenda item 4.ii, Minute no. 3859.ii


(ii) To approve or reject any application put to the meeting by the Chairman in respect of Members seeking a dispensation under the Localism Act 2011, s.33; None 


(iii) A reminder that this meeting is being recorded

3857.
Apologies & reasons for absence:  Voluntary Support Warden, Lee Phelan.

At this point the Meeting was adjourned for the Public Session.  See appendix at the end of the Minutes.  
3858.  To confirm Minutes of the meeting held on 11th September 2018:  Confirmed as a correct 

            record after Cllr Venning's request for his question to Cllr Parkin on when WiFi might be available  

            in the Club Room had been added to Minute no. 3852

3859.
Matters Arising: 


i)  ABC policy on Parish Council objections to planning applications: Reply now awaited to our response as agreed at the last meeting.


ii)  Change of KCC policy on Free School Transport.  Having listened to all the comments made during the public session it was agreed to give those parents of children  going to appeal against the loss of free school transport, the Council's full support.  The Chairman would contact the Head of the Primary School and write further to Mike Hill, County Councillor. 
3860.
Planning Application (previously circulated):


18/01420/AS  Shenley Cottage, Palstre Court Road – Construction of rear conservatory.  Councillors agreed to support this application.
3861.
Consultation on Main modifications to the Ashford Local Plan 2030 and Ashford Local Plan 2030 Sustainability Appraisal Environmental Report Addendum 2018. The Chairman had drafted a response for which he was thanked.  It was agreed that it covered everything and, subject to any further submissions from Cllrs. should be sent to ABC and also put on the website.

3862.
Housing Needs Survey update.  Cllr Venning reported that he had spoken with Tessa    
O'Sullivan,  Action with Communities in Rural Kent.  The survey's covering letter and 
questionnaire have been agreed and will be going out with the November issue of Outlook on 
Oxney.  Extra copies will be available at the Parish Desk, Church and Village Shop.  Thanks 


were given to Cllr Venning. Borough Cllr. suggested applying for a Members Grant to help 
towards the cost.


3863.  SIDs update.  Clerk reported that following the request made at the last meeting with regard to 


the ownership of grass verges, KCC had replied that in the area of Poplar Road where we are 
looking to install the pole, they are clearly defined and do not form part of the Highway Boundary.  
The pole will have to be placed on the footway, width permitting.  This will still need to be verified 
and public consultation in the area carried out.  For various reasons it is considered that the site 
put forward in Swan Street is no longer viable so has been dismissed. Clerk to reply that we 
agree to go ahead with the three other sites and once exact location has been confirmed we will 
carry out a consultation.

3864.
Centenary of the Armistice.  The Caretaker has confirmed that he will ensure that the Memorial is ready and will put out bollards to use across the entry to The Street from Stocks Road.  The War Memorial has been cleaned and the Holly tree removed.  Now that the hedge has been  
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lowered, the Memorial stands out.  It is understood that there won't be a bugler in the evening but there may be bell ringing.
3865.
Boulder for Plaque to commemorate Airship Mooring-out Station update.  A suitable boulder has been sourced from Gallagher's Quarry in Maidstone.  On hearing what the boulder was to be used for, the company very kindly offered to donate it.
3866.
Update following meeting with VOICES Chairman.  The Chairman reported that at the meeting with the VOICES Chairman, Roger Parker explained that he no longer has a team and is no longer Chairman.  The spreadsheet was examined. Some items are stalled as they are outside the Council's ability to achieve, or have been achieved as far as we can, or have been overtaken by events.  The following items should still receive attention to make further progress:  Communications – WiFi for the village Hall.  Neighbourhood Care – Transport in the Community.  Transport – Speeding through the village,Traffic calming, Mini Bus Service, School Transport.  Local Amenities – Public Transport to be available at the end of school hours.  Housing – Housing Survey.  Environment – Increase awareness of publicly owned spaces.
3867.
Task List Review.  Agreed to defer to next meeting.
3868.
To decide on positioning of additional names to go on the War Memorial.   Planning Permission is required as it is a listed building, therefore full details will be required.  It is difficult to find spaces for both additional names. Clerk to check with Stonemason as to positioning and size of lettering.
3869.
Community Transport Update.  Chairman reported on meetings he had attended, he explained how the 'Rolvenden Rocket' works, and that it could be used more widely than just for Rolvenden. The Tenterden Social Hub has been given a grant for a new mini bus and is researching how to make most use of it for the community.
3870.
Correspondence:


a) Kent County Playing Fields Association – Annual Subscription £20.  Clerk to obtain further information.


b)  KALC – Community Award Scheme – Agreed to enter again.  Names to be sought from the Community. 


At this point Cllr Venning asked how we disseminate items forwarded by email for discussion.  To be an agenda item next month.

For noting:

c)  Royal Mail – Raising awareness of scam mail.

Previously Circulated by email:

d)  Public Health England – Newly available flu vaccine this winter     e)  New Suicide Prevention Funding for Community Groups     f)  South East Water files ambitious business plan for 2020-2025     g)  Community Policing Volunteer new role     h)  ABC – Leader Briefing notes for Parish No. 71     i)  KALC – Ashford Area Committee meeting minutes of 12th September 2018     j)  Kent Police Rural Liaison team – latest report      k)  WKPS – September Planning News     l)  Learning from Wickham CLT Event  (Chairman & Cllr Brown will be attending)   m)  News from the High Weald AONB Partnership October 2018     n)  ABC – Leader Briefing Notes for Parishes No. 73     o)  Safeguarding Awareness Week Oct 8-12     p)  Invite to public events to explore potential options for changes to hospital and local care services in east Kent. (Cllrs Brown & Lloyd-Smith will be attending)    q)  Autumn Stakeholder Update from Southern Water     r)  Message from Kent Police     s)  Regional Cross-sector Safety & Security Communications – South East Newsletter.     t)  Parish Highways Seminar 9th November.  Chairman will be attending     u)  Places & Policies Local Plan – Folkestone & Hythe District Council. 
3871.
Working Party Reports:


a)  Caretaker's:  Robert Pudan had been ill so hedges had not been cut but he hopes to do it next week.  Minute thanks to Lee Phelan for helping Alf.  Minute thanks to Trevor Bailey for cutting back the wild laurel in the Cemetery before the replacement bench is put in place.
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b)  Finance: 


      i)  Monthly Transaction Statement including Caretaker Transaction Statement.  Agreed.


      ii)  Half yearly budget statement
 Noted.  

 
      Iii)  Clerk's expenses 10th July to 8th October 2018 £102.35.  Authorised.
            c)  Planning:                                                                                                                                                            
                 Decisions received:  None                                         
                 CO/18/0186 Land on the south side of Palstre Court Road  – Alleged siting of mobile home 

                 for residential occupation.  Update – ABC has served a Planning Contravention Notice on    

                 the land owner which has now been completed and returned.  The land owner has said

                 that the mobile home is used as wash area and tea room only and that he is applying for pre 

                 application advice ahead of a planning application. 

d)  Highways: Nothing to report

e)  Public Rights of Way: The order to divert part of AT86 has been confirmed by KCC.


f)  Open Spaces:  Nothing to report.


g)  Cemetery & Churchyard:  Cllr Mash had received a letter from Mr Neil Cooper complaining      of a lack of maintenance in the Cemetery and a lack of any mention of it in the Minutes.  Clerk had replied saying that we hadn't noted any problem and nor had we received any other complaints.  She has offered to meet him on his next visit to the village.        
3872.
Reports for noting from representatives on outside bodies:

i)  Village Hall Management Committee – Cllr Parkin reported that WiFi is on their agenda and being looked into.  They are looking for a grant for repairs to the roof on the store room and the Club Room ceiling will be painted.


ii)  KALC meeting – The Chairman gave a short report.  The Chief Inspector had attended the meeting.  Cllr Venning suggested that we ask him and Inspector Smith, Rural Task Force and representatives of other local councils to a meeting similar to those held before, in the Club Room with another Council hosting the meeting the next time. Agreed.  

3873.
Date of next Planning Meeting:  to be advised. 

3874.
Date of the next meeting of the Parish Council:   13th November 2018 at 7.30pm
3875.
Items for information: 


i)   Clerk reported on the Clerks Conference she had attended. Very interesting presentation on Legal Updates.  Burial Records are not covered by GDPR.


ii)   Community & Resilience Workshop attended by Chairman & Clerk.  Dealt mainly with flooding issues.

The meeting closed at 22.16hrs 
Appendix to this meeting.

Summary of Public Session.
Planning Applications


18/01420/AS  Shenley Cottage – Applicant attended to answer any questions. 
Other Matters
            1)  Mrs Mary Walton gave each Councillor documents on 'duty of regard'.


2)  School Transport – There was a long discussion on this with detailed helpful information given to Councillors .
PCSO's Report – Kate Richards reported that crime rate in the parish is very low but emphasised that all crimes should be reported either by ringing 101 or reporting online.  Crime figures can also be found online but they are not necessarily up to date. Speed checks are carried out. Anti-social behaviour is minimal.  She is talking to school children about the nitrous oxide capsules which are dangerous though not illegal. She holds a session at Homewood School every 6 to 7 weeks.
Community Warden's Report – Jo apologised for not attending the meeting last month.  She has been working with residents over issues relating to thefts and fly tipping.  She is trying to work closely with Homewood over the capsules problem.  Kent police are putting on workshops for years 7 to 9 talking about internet safety.  Jo has also been giving a talk to Tenterden Scouts about drugs and alcohol. 


The Chairman thanked them both for their reports.
